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IN RECOGNITION OF CHARLOTTE 
MCGALLICHER 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I am hon-
ored to recognize the tremendous work of my 
constituent Ms. Charlotte McGallicher of 
Round Hill, Virginia. Ms. McGallicher is a 
graduate and Student Ambassador of Monroe 
Technology Center where she received a cer-
tification in residential and commercial air con-
ditioning, refrigeration and heating equipment 
repair. This fall she will attend the University 
of South Alabama to study nursing. Whether 
assisting local businesses with her HVAC cer-
tification or helping Loudoun County parents 
and students as a Student Ambassador, she 
always makes a positive contribution to her 
community. 

In her most recent undertaking, Ms. 
McGallicher helped a local business owner, 
June Bush of Lothar’s Gourmet Sausages in 
Purcellville, save her malfunctioning freezer 
whose manufacturer had gone out of busi-
ness. Without a warranty, June was ready to 
throw away the freezer and buy a new one. 
But Ms. McGallicher—with the help of her 
HVAC teacher, Marty Park, and her fellow 
classmates—identified the freezer’s problem 
and fixed it. Putting her skills to work, Ms. 
McGallicher was able to lend a helping hand 
to a neighbor in need. 

Today, science, technology, engineering 
and math are critical to the future of our na-
tion. It is young STEM leaders, like Ms. 
McGallicher, who will help the United States 
maintain its vital lead in the global economy 
for the next generation. I strongly encourage 
Ms. McGallicher, and all of my constituents, to 
continue exploring and developing their tal-
ents. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in applauding Ms. Charlotte McGallicher for 
her dedication to serving her community and 
helping others. I wish her all the best in all her 
future endeavors. 

f 

COMMEMORATING THE RETIRE-
MENT OF CATERPILLAR INC. CEO 
DOUGLAS OBERHELMAN 

HON. DARIN LaHOOD 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mr. LAHOOD. Mr. Speaker, today, I would 
like to recognize Douglas Oberhelman of Peo-
ria, Illinois for his notable tenure as Chief Ex-
ecutive Officer of Caterpillar Inc. 

In 1975, Douglas began his career with Cat-
erpillar in the treasury department. Since then, 
he has established himself as a leader and 
has participated in various businesses across 
the company. His talent and drive led to him 

being selected as Caterpillar’s Vice President 
and Chief Financial Officer in 1995. Sixteen 
years later, Oberhelman was named Chairman 
of the Board of Directors and Caterpillar’s 
Chief Executive Officer. 

Despite being named CEO in the midst of 
an economic crisis, Douglas led Caterpillar to 
the highest sales and revenue peak in com-
pany history. In addition to record high sales, 
Douglas focused on improving customer serv-
ice and safety standards within the company 
and across the world. 

Throughout his career, Oberhelman has had 
the distinguished honor of serving on the 
Board of Directors of the Exxon Mobil Cor-
poration, the Business Council, and being 
named Chairman of the Business Roundtable. 
Additionally, his remarkable leadership in the 
industry was further recognized when he was 
named Chair of the National Association of 
Manufacturers. Further, Douglas and his wife, 
Diane, have been generous supporters of our 
local community with longstanding donations 
of time and resources to the Easter Seals 
Foundation of Central Illinois, Millikin Univer-
sity, the Boy Scouts of America, and a mul-
titude of conservation organizations and ef-
forts. 

Douglas is known throughout Central Illinois 
for not only his outstanding business acumen, 
but also his innovative and visionary leader-
ship of Caterpillar. Our community has been 
fortunate to benefit from the hard work and 
leadership of Douglas Oberhelman, I extend 
my sincerest congratulations to him on a suc-
cessful career and I look forward to seeing his 
legacy continue in Central Illinois. 
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ELECTORS MUST BE BRIEFED BY 
INTELLIGENCE COMMUNITY ON 
ACTIVITIES OF ENTITIES ALLIED 
WITH GOVERNMENT OF RUSSIA 
UNDERTAKEN TO INFLUENCE 
THE OUTCOME OF 2016 PRESI-
DENTIAL ELECTION 

HON. SHEILA JACKSON LEE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Speaker, as a sen-
ior member of the House Committee on the 
Judiciary and Homeland Security Committee; 
ranking member of the Judiciary Sub-
committee on Crime, Terrorism, Homeland Se-
curity, and Investigations, I rise today in sup-
port of the request of several Presidential 
Electors to be briefed by the Intelligence Com-
munities regarding the activities of the Govern-
ment of Russia to influence the outcome of 
the 2016 presidential election. 

Further, since this information bears directly 
on the decision to be made by the Electors, it 
must be provided to them before they are re-
quired to assemble in the several state cap-
itals to cast their votes. 

Mr. Speaker, the linchpin of representative 
democracies such as the United States is pub-

lic confidence in the political system, regime, 
and community. 

That confidence in turn rests upon the ex-
tent to which the public has faith that the sys-
tem employed to select its leaders accurately 
reflects its preferences. 

At bottom, this means that all citizens cast-
ing a vote have a fundamental right and rea-
sonable expectation that the votes cast count 
and are counted. 

This means that the American people must 
be able to freely elect their leaders without in-
terference, covert or overt, from foreign gov-
ernments or entities allied with foreign powers. 

As Alexander Hamilton explained in Fed-
eralist Paper No. 68, ‘‘On the Mode of Electing 
the President,’’ the Constitution reposes in 
each person chosen to serve as an Elector 
the sacred trust of disregarding the ‘talents for 
low intrigue, and the little arts of popularity,’ 
and instead selecting as President the person 
who is in the most ‘eminent degree endowed 
with the requisite qualifications.’ 

The facts related to the activities of the Gov-
ernment of Russia to influence the outcome of 
the 2016 presidential election bear directly on 
the decision to be made by the Electors and 
thus should be made known to them before 
they are required to assemble in the several 
state capitals to cast their votes. 

In Federalist Paper No. 68, Alexander Ham-
ilton warned that one of the ‘‘most deadly ad-
versaries of republican government arises 
‘chiefly from the desire in foreign powers to 
gain an improper ascendant in our councils’ 
and points out that there is no better way to 
achieve this objective than ‘than by raising a 
creature of their own to [be President], the 
chief magistracy of the Union.’ 

To guard against foreign machinations of 
this sort, the Constitution entrusted the selec-
tion of the President to Electors, ‘persons, se-
lected by their fellow-citizens from the general 
mass, most likely to possess the information 
and discernment requisite to such complicated 
investigations’ as choice of President. 

Given the gravity and consequences of the 
decision they are to make, it is essential that 
information they deem material to their delib-
erations should and must be provided to them. 

In this instance, that means being briefed by 
the Intelligence Community prior to December 
19, 2016 regarding the activities of entities al-
lied with the Government of Russia under-
taken to influence the outcome of the 2016 
presidential election. 

f 

MICHAEL PELLEGRINO BEING 
NAMED A FINALIST FOR THE 
WASHINGTON POST’S 2016 PRIN-
CIPAL OF THE YEAR 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
recognize Michael Pellegrino for being named 
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a finalist for the Washington Post’s 2016 Prin-
cipal of the Year Award. Mr. Pellegrino is the 
principal of Evergreen Mill Elementary School 
in Leesburg, Virginia. 

Mr. Pellegrino has led Evergreen Mill Ele-
mentary with distinction for the last five years. 
He has been lauded for embracing out-of-the- 
box techniques to ensure that his students 
have everything they need to succeed in the 
classroom. He was one of the first principals 
to institute the Backpack Buddies and Study 
Buddies programs. These programs send 
weekend meals home for hundreds of stu-
dents and offer a mentor and tutoring program 
respectively. For these actions and many oth-
ers, Mr. Pellegrino received the Washington 
Post Distinguished Educator Leader Award 
this year. 

Coming from a family of educators, I appre-
ciate the invaluable role that educators play in 
inspiring our students and communities. The 
work Mr. Pellegrino has done, and continues 
to do at Evergreen Mill will inspire and shape 
the lives of countless young men and women 
for decades to come. 

Mr. Speaker, it is my honor to recognize Mi-
chael Pellegrino for being named a finalist for 
the Washington Post’s 2016 Principal of the 
Year Award. I ask that my colleagues join me 
in congratulating him on this honor, and I wish 
him nothing but success in his future endeav-
ors. 

f 

CONGRATULATING MOORE 
CATHOLIC HIGH SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL M. DONOVAN, JR. 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mr. DONOVAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate the Moore Catholic High School 
varsity football team for winning the Catholic 
High School Football League Class A division 
championship. 

After a championship drought lasting 13 
years, the Mavericks defeated Cardinal Spell-
man High School 32–22 last month to capture 
the Class A title. With only three seniors on 
the team, these young athletes proved that 
hard work, dedication, and perseverance are 
the keys to victory. After this resounding vic-
tory, I can certainly see why Moore Catholic 
has asked the Catholic High School Athletic 
Association to allow them to join the AA divi-
sion. The Mavericks never backed down from 
tough competition this past season, and they 
definitely won’t back down next season. 

Led by Head Coach Nick Giannatasio, the 
Mavericks plowed through their opponents in 
the regular season to finish with an 8–2 
record. This young team also showed its 
dominance in the stats. Wide Receiver Zach 
Hampton finished the season third overall in 
receiving yards in their division; Quarterback 
Vincenzo Scarola second in passing yards; 
and Running Back Justin Lacks first in rushing 
yards and touchdowns. But as each of them 
knows, you always put your team before any 
personal glory. The Mavericks exemplified 
teamwork and cooperation, so their champion-
ship should come as no surprise to their class-
mates, teachers, or parents. 

Mr. Speaker, this team gave their time, ef-
fort, and sweat to be where they are today. 

Their championship was well deserved and I 
wish them nothing but continued success. 

f 

RECOGNIZING SOUTHERN RE-
SEARCH FOR 75 YEARS OF SERV-
ING OUR NATION THROUGH 
SCIENCE AND INNOVATION 

HON. TERRI A. SEWELL 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Ms. SEWELL of Alabama. Mr. Speaker, 
today I am proud to recognize Southern Re-
search, a crown jewel of scientific and engi-
neering research and innovation 
headquartered in the 7th District of Alabama, 
on its 75th Anniversary. 

Throughout its 75-year history, Southern 
Research’s scientists and researchers have 
been extraordinary stewards of the federal and 
private funds they have earned to solve our 
nation’s most pressing challenges, including 
finding cancer cures, fighting infectious dis-
eases, supporting our nation’s defense, pro-
tecting our environment, and creating clean 
energy technologies, among many others. 

Since 1941, the researchers and scientists 
at Southern Research have performed work 
on behalf of countless private and government 
organizations, including the National Cancer 
Institute, National Institutes of Health, the U.S. 
Department of Defense, the U.S. Department 
of Commerce, the U.S. Department of Energy, 
NASA, and others in the healthcare, aero-
space, and utility industries, in seeking to re-
solve the world’s greatest challenges. 

Southern Research is headquartered in Bir-
mingham, Alabama and today, hires nearly 
500 scientists and engineers working in lab-
oratories and offices in Wilsonville and Hunts-
ville, Alabama; Frederick, Maryland; Durham, 
North Carolina; Houston, Texas; and 
Cartersville, Georgia. 

Southern Research’s drug development 
record, particularly for FDA-approved 
anticancer drugs, rivals any other nonprofit re-
search organization in the United States. 
Today, Southern Research is developing 18 
drugs to combat various forms of cancer, ALS, 
Alzheimer’s, diabetes, kidney disease, Parkin-
son’s and tuberculosis, among others. The 
drug development division also has an out-
standing and notable record of achievement in 
infectious diseases and vaccine development, 
particularly work in HIV/AIDS, and mosquito 
borne viruses, such as Zika. 

Southern Research has evaluated roughly 
half of the 200 FDA-approved cancer drugs on 
the market today and has successfully discov-
ered seven of them. One of these drugs is 
Clofarabine, which was given FDA approval in 
2004 and is used in the treatment of pediatric 
leukemia. It is currently being used to treat 
children not only at Children’s Hospital of Ala-
bama in Birmingham but at hospitals around 
the world. 

In addition to drug discovery and develop-
ment, Southern Research has a long history of 
technology development in engineering, in-
cluding work on Prompt Global Strike and an 
aerial engineering system used by NASA to 
capture full motion high definition video of 
rocket launches. 

The scientists in the Energy and Environ-
ment division at Southern Research are at the 

forefront of work to produce cleaner energy 
and water, develop new sources of energy, 
and drive innovation that addresses climate 
change and coincides with the Clean Tech 
Revolution nationally. 

It is clear the investments our federal gov-
ernment has made in Southern Research are 
dwarfed by the returns our nation and world 
have received from the achievements this 
prestigious research organization has made in 
its four divisions: Drug Discovery, Drug Devel-
opment, Engineering, and Energy and Envi-
ronment. 

The people of Southern Research, from its 
current president and CEO, Art Tipton, to all of 
the visionaries who have worked tirelessly in 
its labs and offices over the past 75 years, are 
to be commended on this tremendous occa-
sion. The feats they have achieved, through 
the legacy of Southern Research’s founder, 
Tom Martin, have benefitted not only the 
South, but the entire nation and world. 

It is a privilege and honor to represent 
Southern Research in Congress. I extend not 
only my congratulations on 75 years of 
groundbreaking accomplishments, but my sin-
cere gratitude to the remarkable people of 
Southern Research for the work they have 
done to improve the lives of countless people 
across the world through research and innova-
tion over the past 75 years. 

f 

ON MARK MILLER RECEIVING THE 
VIRGINIA LIBRARY ASSOCIA-
TION’S TRUSTEE LIBRARY 
AWARD 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
congratulate Mark Miller on receiving the Vir-
ginia Library Association’s Trustee Library 
Award. Mr. Miller has diligently served the 
Loudoun community for many years and is 
more than deserving of this honor. 

Loudoun County’s public libraries are an 
enormously important resource for our com-
munity, as they serve as centers of knowledge 
and learning. His efforts to expand and im-
prove LCPL have resulted in a number of 
great developments such as the future 
Brambleton Public Library. I cannot stress 
enough how important it is too have leaders 
like Mark, who understand the needs and 
character of our community. 

His dedication to improving both our district 
and the country as a whole is evident through 
his work on Loudoun County Public Library’s 
Board of Trustees. I am proud to call Mark a 
friend as I have had the privilege of working 
with him and his wife Ellyn through the 
Smashing Walnuts Foundation. I look forward 
to continuing to work with him to better our 
community. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that my colleagues join 
me in congratulating Mark Miller for receiving 
the Virginia Library Association’s Trustee Li-
brary Award. It is a privilege to represent him 
and I wish him all the best in his future en-
deavors. 
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